Curriculum Committee

September 18, 2015 – Student Senate Room (HUB 119)
M I N U T E S

Present:  Christian Bisson, Mary E. Campbell (consultant, non-voting), David A. Mackey, Kimberly A. Ritchie, Kurt A. Schroeder, Hilary K. Swank (Chair), Ann E. Thurston (arrived at 2:35 pm), Roxana Wright, David Zehr (arrived at 2:50 pm) [eight voting members]
Excused:  Maria A. Sanders, Mary Beth Ray (new faculty observer, non-voting)
Observer:  Sarah L. Robertson, Associate Registrar for Graduate Studies
Vacant:  three student members, voting; President’s Commission on Diversity, non-voting

Presenters of Proposals:  Patricia A. Cantor, Mary Ann McGarry, Meagan K. Shedd, Paul C. Wilson 
Note:  Unless otherwise indicated, all curricular changes noted below will become effective with the 2016-2017 edition of the Academic Catalog.  Recorded in the order in which the agenda item was discussed.

The Chair called the meeting to order at 2:30 pm.
I. The May 15, 2015 minutes were approved as corrected. 
II. Unfinished Business
a. Environmental Science and Policy:
Motion to remove these proposals from the table was approved 6-0-0-3.

i. ESP 4600  Environmental Science and Policy Internship:  change credits from 4-12 to 1-6 and allow the Internship to be repeated for a maximum of six credits.  Approved 6-0-1-2.
ii. New Course:  ESP 4xxx  Undergraduate Research (1-4 credits?).  Meant to provide an opportunity for students to conduct environmental research in collaboration with one or more PSU faculty members. Expected outcomes include publication and outreach of work. The number of credits corresponds to the level of effort and scope of the work; 60 hours per credit. May be repeated for no more than 8 credits. Consent required of the faculty research mentor and the Department Chair. Prerequisite(s): Instructor and Department Chair signatures.  Withdrawn.

III. New Business
a. Mathematics:
i.
MA 2490  Applied Calculus I:  change the prerequisite to MA 2140, or score Level 3 on the Mathematics Placement Assessment, effective Fall 2016.  Approved 7-0-1-1.
b. Women’s Studies Council:

i. Women’s Studies academic minor:  delete WS 4990 Women’s Studies Senior Project as a requirement for the minor and as a course.  This will reduce the total number of credits required for the minor to 15.  Only one student is currently enrolled in the minor and will be able to take WS 4990 by the end of the academic year.  Approved 8-0-0-1.

c. Early Childhood Studies:

i.
ER 3700  Learning and Teaching in the Primary Grades:  delete prerequisite.  This proposal was withdrawn because it had been approved at the February 20, 2015 Curriculum Committee meeting.
ii. ERSE 2500  Supporting Young Children with Exceptional Learning Needs:  change course title to Inclusive Early Childhood Education; change course description to:  Introduces the concept of inclusion as it relates to programs and services for young children ages birth to 8 and their families. Examines the values, policies, and practices that support the right of every child and his or her family, regardless of ability, to participate in a broad range of activities and contexts as full members of families, communities, and society. Focuses on the defining features of inclusion—access, participation, and supports. Emphasizes the practices that lead to desired results of inclusion for young children with and without disabilities and their families: a sense of belonging and membership; positive social relationships and friendships; and development and learning to read their full potential.  Approved 8-0-0-1.
d. Social Work:

i. Gerontology academic minor:  change requirements.  After some discussion, a motion to table was approved 8-0-0-1.

IV. Discussion

a. Academic Minors
See Curriculum Committee minutes for September 19, 2014, October 17, 2014, and April 17, 2015.

Proposed Definition and Policy (4/17/15):

A minor is a structured program of coursework largely outside of a declared major. A minor serves to broaden a student’s skills and provides foundational knowledge beyond the major. A minor provides opportunities for both personal and professional enrichment.

· A minor program must be comprised of at least 15 credits.

· Students may not major and minor in the same discipline.

· More than half (not merely half) of the required credit hours and courses used to complete the minor must be unique to the minor and may not be double-counted in any other majors or minors.

· Students may not earn a minor and a certificate in the same area.

Limit the amount of double counting between the minor and the major
Should minor be distinctive from the major?

Do coursework above and beyond the major versus building courses required for a minor into the major

Some are afraid of losing a built-in minor.

The Chair has been promised to have three students on the Committee this year.  We can get student opinion this way.  We plan to finalize the definition and policy in October; the Curriculum Committee would vote on it in November; the proposal would be voted on by the Faculty in December.

What is the argument to keep the policy as it is?

Credential inflation.

What actually is a minor?  Is it something that enhances one’s major?

b. BA vs. BS in Interdisciplinary Studies

Do we want to discuss this?

Surprised that we don’t have a definition for a BA degree.

In general, BA is more liberal arts; BS is more applied in focus, students take more classes in the major discipline.

The only official difference is the BA requires a foreign language.

Is this a good time to talk about this?  There are changes happening and more may happen when the final URSA report is issued.  The President is discussing clusters.
Affect General Education?  Perhaps there should be two General Education programs—one for a BA degree and one for a BS degree.

Can we create our own definition?

What is common to BA programs besides a foreign language requirement?

What is common  to BS programs?
NEASC policy on credits and degrees includes:

· AA and BA degrees are more liberal.

· AS and BS degrees are more applied.

The Interdisciplinary Studies Council asked for guidance on this question.  We need to see the URSA results and hear more about the President’s ideas on creating clusters before discussing this again.
V. Reports
a. Systems Academic (formerly SAPC).  No report.

b. General Education Committee.  They met September 14th.   Discussion items included the assessment plan for the learning outcomes for the Directions.  Due to the URSA work that needs to be done by academic departments, Directions courses with a May 2016 renewal deadline and waivers of one Direction are due in the fall; renewals for Connection courses are due in the spring.
c. Council of Educator Preparation.  They meet September 21st.  We should send a copy of our minutes to Megan Birch, Interim Director of Educator Preparation.
d. Steering Committee.   They discussed the agenda for the September 2nd Faculty meeting and established their meeting day/time.
The meeting adjourned at 4:00 pm.

The Curriculum Committee meets on the third Friday of the month from 2:30 until 5:00 pm in the Student Senate room (HUB 119).  Proposals need to reach the Chair 10 days prior to the meeting.  Their next meeting is Friday, October 16, 2015 at 2:30 pm.











Respectfully submitted,







Mary E. Campbell, Scribe






Director of Curriculum Support
http://www.plymouth.edu/committee/faculty/faculty-committees-and-appointed-groups/curriculum/forms-and-documents/ links to the Curriculum Committee Forms and the following documents:

· New Program Approval Process from the Provost’s Office

· PSU Syllabus Checklist

A new syllabus should accompany a Curriculum Change proposal when the level of a course is changing upward (e.g., 1000 to 2000, 2000 level to 3000, 3000 level to 4000).  
Approved December 20, 2013, 5-0-3-3.
These minutes were accepted as written on October 16, 2015.
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